
                 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 93 FERC  61,116       
                    FEDERAL ENERGY REGULATORY COMMISSION

     Before Commissioners:   James J. Hoecker, Chairman;
                           William L. Massey, Linda Breathitt,  
                           and Curt HÇbert, Jr.

     Avista Corporation                                Project No.
                                                       2058-015

                             ORDER ON REHEARING

                         (Issued October 30, 2000)

          On February 23, 2000, the Commission issued a new license to
     Avista Corporation (Avista) for the continued maintenance and
                                                               1
     operation of its 697-megawatt Clark Fork Project No. 2058.  
     Timely requests for rehearing were filed by the U.S. Department
     of Agriculture's Forest Service; the U.S. Department of the
     Interior (Interior); and the State of Montana, Department of
     Environmental Quality (Montana).  We will grant in part and deny
     in part rehearing, as discussed below.

     BACKGROUND

          On February 17, 1999, Avista filed its application for a new
     license, together with a collaboratively-prepared draft
     Environmental Assessment and a Settlement Agreement (with five
     appended resource management plans) entered into by 27 parties,
     including the relevant state and federal agencies, affected    2
     Indian Tribes, and a variety of non-governmental organizations.  
     The Settlement Agreement was made a condition of the mandatory
     terms of the water quality certifications issued by the states
                                             3
     under Section 401 of the Clean Water Act  and of the Forest     4
     Service's submittals under Section 4(e) of the Federal Power Act 
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               1
                90 FERC  61,167 (2000).  The project, located on the 
Clark
          Fork River in Bonner County, Idaho, and Sanders County, 
Montana,
          encompasses Avista's two previously-licensed existing 
projects,
          Cabinet Gorge Hydroelectric Project No. 2058 and Noxon 
Rapids
          Hydroelectric Project No. 2075.
               2
                See 90 FERC at pp. 61,510-11.
               3
                33 U.S.C.  1341.
               4
                16 U.S.C.  797(e).
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     (FPA) (discussed below).  In addition, Interior filed mandatory
                                                       5
     fishway prescriptions under Section 18 of the FPA.  

     DISCUSSION
          
          A.  Section 4(e) Conditions

          Section 4(e) of the FPA provides that licenses for projects
     occupying a federal reservation shall contain such conditions as
     the Secretary of the Department under whose supervision such
     reservation falls shall deem necessary "for the adequate
     protection and utilization of such reservation."

          On March 4, 1999, the Commission issued public notice of the
     application and advised that the application was ready for     6
     environmental analysis.  Pursuant to our licensing regulations, 
     the Forest Service was required to submit its final Section 4(e)
     conditions for the project within 60 days of the notice date,
     i.e., by no later than May 3, 1999.  Any conditions filed after
     the deadline would be considered under the public interest
                                      7
     standard of FPA Section 10(a)(1).   An agency can, however,
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     preserve its ability to file final mandatory conditions at a
     later date by filing preliminary conditions, together with a

               5
                16 U.S.C.  811.
               6
                The Commission regulation regarding final terms and
          conditions, 18 CFR 4.34 (b)(1), states in pertinent part: 

                    Any agency responsible for mandatory terms and
               conditions or prescriptions for licenses . . . ,
               pursuant to sections 4(e), 18, and 30(c) of the Federal
               Power Act . . . , must provide these terms and
               conditions or prescriptions in its initial comments
               filed with the Commission pursuant to paragraph (b) of
               this section [i.e., no later than 60 days after
               Commission issuance of a public notice declaring that
               the application is ready for environmental analysis]. .
               . . If ongoing agency proceedings to determine
               [mandatory] terms and conditions or prescriptions are
               not completed by the date specified, the agency must
               submit to the Commission by the due date:  (i)
               Preliminary terms and conditions or prescriptions and a
               schedule showing the status of the agency proceedings
               and when the terms and conditions or prescriptions are
               expected to become final; or (ii) A statement waiving
               the agency's right to file the terms and conditions or
               prescriptions or indicating the agency does not intend
               to file terms and conditions or prescriptions.
               7
                16 U.S.C.  803(a)(1).
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     schedule showing the status of the agency's proceeding thereon
     and the expected date for its submittal of final conditions. 

          On May 3, 1999, the Forest Service filed what it termed
     preliminary Section 4(e) conditions, but it did not file the
     required status report and schedule.  Instead, it stated that the
     conditions might be revised "in the event the [Settlement
     Agreement] is not implemented over the next two years or if the
     collaborative alternative is rejected or modified by the



     Commission to the point the [Settlement Agreement] becomes
                  8
     jeopardized." 

          The Forest Service had one additional opportunity to submit
     revised mandatory Section 4(e) conditions.  On November 15, 1999,
     Commission staff issued its Draft Environmental Impact Statement
     (Draft EIS) on the Clark Fork Project application.  The
     Commission's regulations provide that, if the information and
     analysis contained in the Draft EIS in a proceeding indicate the
     need for a participant to modify its recommendations or mandatory
     conditions, revisions thereto will be accepted as timely, up to
                                                9
     the due date for comments on the Draft EIS.   However, the Forest
     Service's January 3, 2000 comments on the Draft EIS in this
     proceeding said nothing to suggest that the document had caused
                                                                 10
     it to reconsider its earlier-filed Section 4(e) conditions."  

          The Commission issued the new license on February 23, 2000. 
     Fifteen days later, on March 9, the Forest Service notified the
     Commission that it would be submitting final Section 4(e)
     conditions soon, once it had reviewed the Commission staff's
     Final EIS,  which was issued on February 7, 2000. 
      
          On rehearing, filed March 24, 2000, the Forest Service
     asserts that the new license issued for the Clark Fork Project
     contains what are merely the Forest Service's preliminary Section
     4(e) conditions, and that the license should be clarified to
     state that these conditions are subject to change, in light of
     the Forest Service's final decision on any issues raised before
                                 11
     it on administrative appeal.  

               8
                May 3, 1999 filing at 1.
               9
                See 18 CFR 4.34(b)(4)(i).
               10
                 The Forest Service's comments on the Draft EIS stated 
that
          it had "provided to the FERC conditions necessary for the
          protection and utilization of affected National Forest 
System
          lands . . ."  Letter dated December 30, 1999, from Dale N.
          Bosworth, Regional Forester, to Commission Secretary, at 1.
               11
                 See the Forest Service regulations, 36 CFR 215 
(2000). 
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          On April 10, 2000, the Forest Service filed what it styled
     its final Section 4(e) license conditions.  Had the Forest
     Service followed the procedures set forth in our regulations --
     that is, (1) timely submitted the preliminary conditions along
     with a schedule showing the status of its administrative
     proceeding thereon and when the conditions were expected to be
     final, or (2) explained how information in the Draft EIS had
     required it to alter its conditions   we would have accepted the
     "final" conditions as mandatory.  However, the Forest Service did
     not do either of these things.  Accordingly,  while we will
     accord its preliminary conditions, which were timely submitted,
     Section 4(e) status, we will, as our regulations provide, review
     the changes reflected in the Forest Service's April 10, 2000
     submittal under the public interest standard of FPA
     Section 10(a)(1).

          The April 10 filing entailed two material changes to the
     Forest Service's conditions:  it added a new subdivision to
     Condition 2, and it added a new Condition 11. 
     New Condition 2(f) states:  

          The Licensee shall fund at the rate of ninety (90)
          percent the actual costs of Operations, Maintenance,
          and Standard Forest Service Law Enforcement, including
          overhead, for the Finley Flats, Martin Creek, North
          Shore, Bull River, Triangle Pond, and Big Eddy
          Recreation Areas for the life of the new license, or
          until a mutually agreed upon solution is reached,
          adopted by the Management Committee and incorporated
          into the Settlement Agreement.

          The Settlement Agreement, at Appendix H, Paragraph 6,
     requires Avista to fund 90 percent of the cost of managing five
     of the six above-described recreation areas (the April 10 filing
     adds Triangle Pond Recreation Area) for two years, during which
     time Avista will collect survey information to better determine
     project-induced recreation demand.  By contrast, the Forest
     Service's April 10 filing seeks to require Avista to fund 90
     percent of the cost of these activities for the 45-year license
     term, absent some other mutually agreeable arrangement.  We



     decline to adopt new Condition 2(f), in view of the fact that the
     Settlement Agreement provides for mutual agreement on the level
     of Avista's funding after the first two years, and thus the
     Forest Service's proposal is inconsistent with the Settlement
     Agreement, which, by virtue of having been incorporated in the
     water quality certification, is mandatory.

          New Condition 11 states:

          The licensee shall not commence implementation of
          [Conditions] 1 through 10, deemed necessary by the
          Forest Service under Federal Power Act Section 4(e)
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          authority, until Forest Service completion of
          requirements under 36 CFR 215 providing appeal rights
          of Forest Service 4(e) conditions.  Upon completion of
          these requirements, the Forest Service may require
          modification of the 4(e) conditions resulting from the
          appeal process.  The Commission reserves the right,
          after notice and opportunity for hearing, to require
          changes in the project and its operation based on
          Forest Service modifications of the 4(e) conditions.    

          Appeals to the Forest Service of Section 4(e) conditions
     must be submitted to the Appeals Deciding Officer within 45 days
     from the date of the published legal notice of the final
              12
     decision.    Notice of the final Section 4(e) conditions for the
     Clark Fork Project was published on April 20, 2000.  Because the
     date for appeal has passed with no appeals filed, Condition 11 is
     not necessary and will not be included in the license.

          B.  License Conditions

               1.  Their Placement

          The Forest Service takes issue with how its mandatory
     conditions are incorporated in the license, noting that only
     three of its conditions are included in license articles
                                 13
     (Articles 435, 436 and 437).    It asks for the rest of its



     mandatory conditions to be similarly incorporated in license
     articles.  For its part, Interior is concerned that the mandatory
     license conditions submitted by it and the Forest Service are set
     forth in appendices to the license order, instead of as "numbered
     license articles."  Both agencies recognize that the license's
     ordering paragraphs incorporate their conditions, but they seek
     clarification of the inclusion of these conditions as full-
     fledged license terms.  

          The agencies' concerns are unwarranted.  All conditions
     referenced in the license's ordering paragraphs are equally part
     of the license, whether they are explicitly set forth or
     incorporated by reference.  And while the Commission has, over
     the years, employed various formats in setting forth mandatory

               12
                 See 36 CFR 215.13(a).
               13
                 These three articles reference elements of the Forest
          Service's mandatory conditions for the purpose of adding 
certain
          Commission-imposed requirements.  These articles do not 
purport
          to, and indeed cannot, alter or override mandatory 
conditions,
          but rather are meant to be complementary thereto.
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                       14
     agency conditions,   our current practice of placing them
     verbatim in appendices, agency by agency, and incorporating these
     conditions by reference in the ordering paragraphs, provides for
     easy reference to the conditions, and allows for ready
     identification of the source agency, consistent with good-
                                                             15
     government practices of transparency and accountability.    

          The conditions applicable to the Clark Fork Project are set
     forth in the license as follows:  



          Ordering paragraph D states that the license "is
          subject to the conditions" submitted by Montana under
          Section 401 of the Clean Water Act (water quality
          certification), "as those conditions are set forth in
          Appendix A to this order."

          Ordering paragraph E states that the license "is subject to
          the conditions" submitted by the Forest Service under
          Section 4(e) of the FPA (federal reservation), "as those
          conditions are set forth in Appendix B to this order."

          Ordering paragraph F states that the license "is
          subject to the conditions" submitted by Interior under
          Section 18 of the FPA (fishways),  "as those conditions
          are set forth in Appendix C to this order."

          Ordering Paragraph G:

               states that the license "is subject to the
               conditions set forth" in the relevant Commission

               14
                 One format was to place mandatory conditions in the 
100-
          series of articles, beginning with Article 101.  See, e.g.,
          Consumers Power Co., 68 FERC  61,080 (1994).
               15
                 Interior asserts that the Commission confused parties 
by
          stating, in Erie Boulevard Hydropower, L.P., 88 FERC  61,176 
at
          p. 61,581 (1999), that "the only terms, settlement or 
otherwise,
          that become license conditions are those terms that are
          affirmatively adopted in the license order (nearly always in 
the
          ordering paragraphs)."  This statement allowed for the
          possibility that some old licenses may "expressly require" a
          condition in the license order but not in an ordering 
paragraph. 
          Section 6 of the FPA, 16 U.S.C.  799, states that a license 
is
          subject to the terms and conditions that are "expressed in 
said
          license," but does not specify in what part of a license 
order
          they  must be expressed.  See Clifton Power Co. v. FERC, 88 
F.3d
          1258, 1261-62 (D.C. Cir. 1996).  It has, however, been the
          Commission's practice for many years to express all license



          conditions in the ordering paragraphs, either directly or by
          reference. 
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               "L-Form," which contains standard articles
               unchanged since 1975 (the L-Forms are published at
               54 FPC 1792-1928 (1975)); and

               Contains additional Commission-drafted license
               articles, which are set forth in three-digit
                                                       16
               series, starting with Article 201, etc.,   and
               continuing with Article 301, etc., and Article
               401, etc. 

          Because ordering paragraphs D, E, and F make the license
     subject to all the mandatory conditions submitted by the
     agencies, those conditions apply, regardless of whether they were
                                                           17
     published in full in an appendix to the license order.  

               2.  Requests for Revision of Certain License Articles

          The Forest Service asks that Commission-drafted license
     Articles 427 and 438 be revised to correctly reflect the
     Settlement Agreement text (Montana requests similar clarification
                        18
     as to Article 438).    Since the terms of the Agreement are, as
     noted, mandatory conditions of the license, their language would
     govern in the case of a conflict with the text of Commission-

               16
                 See n.14, supra.
               17
                 For example, the Commission incorporates by 
reference, but
          does not publish with the order, the L-Form standard license
          articles described above.  Moreover, the Commission 
incorporates
          by reference, but does not publish, the mandatory conditions
          submitted by fish and wildlife agencies for projects 
receiving



          exemptions from licensing under the terms of Section 30 of 
the
          FPA or Section 405 of the Public Utility Regulatory Policies 
Act
          of 1978. 

               Interior wonders (rehearing request at 7) whether the
          placement of the mandatory conditions in appendices to the
          license order instead of in numbered license articles means 
the
          Commission has concluded that it does not have the authority 
to
          enforce these conditions.   As noted, the license's ordering
          paragraphs incorporate the appendices by reference; their
          placement in the order has no bearing on their 
enforceability. 
               18
                 The Forest Service points out that Article 414 
references
          only one of two heritage resources management programs that
          Avista is to fund and implement.  It also notes that Article 
438
          misstates one of the Settlement Agreement's dispute 
resolution
          procedures in adding the requirement that, when a dispute 
arises
          among Settlement parties, the licensee is to notify the
          Commission as to whether or not the dispute will be referred 
to
          the Commission.
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     drafted license articles.  Accordingly, we will make the
     requested revisions.

          The Forest Service also requests that we revise Article 414
     to "clarify" a provision of the Agreement.  Article 414 states
     that Avista shall fund and implement the Land Use Management Plan
     set forth in the Agreement and in Appendix G thereto.  The Forest
     Service references Appendix G, Section V.3 (at p. G-3), which
     provides that "[e]nforcement to prevent and prosecute violations
     of the law, and of permit and lease conditions . . . and other



     unauthorized uses of project lands . . . will be coordinated
     with", among others, the Forest Service.  On rehearing, the
     Forest Service asserts that, pursuant to this language, Avista
     was to cover the cost of special investigations by Forest Service
     law enforcement officers at project recreation sites on National
     Forest System lands, but not the cost of standard Forest Service
     law enforcement patrols, which costs the Forest Service states
     are funded by the licensee as a part of "recreation operation and
     monitoring costs identified in Appendix H" to the Settlement,
     which is the Recreation Resource Management Plan.  The Forest
     Service asserts that "the actual meaning of the language in
     Appendix G [on this point] is unclear," and asks us to clarify
     its meaning by revising license Article 414 to state, with
     respect to the Forest Service, that the licensee shall fund
     "special investigations by Forest Service law enforcement
               19
     officers."  

          We are unable to discern, on the face of the documents that
     have been submitted to us, whether the referenced Forest Service
     "special investigations" deal with "violations of the law, and of
     permit and lease conditions . . . and other unauthorized uses of
     project lands;" as Section V.3 of Appendix G provides.  Nor do we
     see that Appendix H (Recreation Resource Management Plan) has any
     provisions addressing standard Forest Service law enforcement
     patrols, or licensee funding thereof.  Since the Forest Service
     is only one of the parties to the Settlement Agreement, and since
     we have not heard from Avista on the matter, we are disinclined
     to try to revise the Agreement as requested.  Even more to the
     point, the entire Agreement is, as noted above, also a mandatory
     condition of the license by dint of its inclusion in the state
     water quality certification.  We therefore cannot make the
     requested revision until such time as we receive documentation of
     the consent of at least Avista and the state certifying agency,
     and Avista files an application to amend the license accordingly. 

          C.  The Commission's Enforcement Authority over License
     Conditions

               19
                 Rehearing request at 13-14.
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          The Commission strongly encourages settlements in hydropower
     licensing proceedings.  In support of this policy, we want those
     involved in such proceedings to have a clear understanding of the
     limits of our enforcement authority, so that settlement
     agreements can be framed to achieve the signatories' objectives.
                                                                    20
          The Commission's license order stated (footnotes omitted):   

          Because, as noted, the terms of the Agreement become
          mandatory license conditions upon issuance of this
          order, we are unable to delete from the license those
          provisions of the settlement that are beyond our
          jurisdiction, in part or in total, to enforce.  The
          parties should understand, however, that they cannot
          bestow on the Commission jurisdiction it does not
          otherwise have. 

          Interior has concerns with both of these sentences.  First,
     it "questions how the Commission can include provisions in a
                                               21
     license which it considers unenforceable."    The reviewing
     courts have made it very clear that the Commission's only
     alternative to including mandatory agency conditions in the
                                                22
     license is to deny the license application,   an option that,
     particularly for existing projects, will rarely be in the public
     interest.  Thus, the Commission may issue licenses that contain
     conditions mandated by resource agencies, even though the
     Commission has no authority to enforce them.   

          Interior expresses two reactions to the Commission's
     observation that settlement parties cannot bestow on the
     Commission jurisdiction it does not otherwise have.  On the one
     hand, it asserts that settlement parties need the Commission to
     state precisely what license conditions are beyond its
     jurisdiction, in order to inform the settlement negotiation
     process.  At the same time, Interior appears to argue for a more
     expansive view of our jurisdiction than we think obtains.

               20
                 90 FERC at p. 61,512.
               21
                 Rehearing request at 3.
               22
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                 See Escondido Mutual Water Co. v. LaJolla Band of 
Mission
          Indians, 466 U.S. 765, 777-79 (1984) (conditions submitted 
under
          FPA Section 4(e)); American Rivers v. FERC, 201 F.3d 1186, 
1210
          (9th Cir. 1999) (fishway prescriptions submitted under FPA
          Section 18); and American Rivers v. FERC, 129 F.3d 99, 108 
(D.C.
          Cir. 1997) (conditions to water quality certifications 
issued
          under Section 401 of the Clean Water Act).
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          As we noted in the relicense order,   our policy in
     approving settlement agreements in hydroelectric licensing
     proceedings was most recently set forth in Erie Boulevard
     Hydropower, L.P., 88 FERC 61,176 (1999), starting with the
     principle that the Commission can enforce only those matters that
     fall within its jurisdiction.  For licensed projects, the
     Commission's authority extends only over the licensee.  We can
     therefore enforce all license terms, of whatever origin, that
     deal with the licensee's construction, operation, and maintenance
     of the licensed project, including environmental mitigation and
     enhancement measures.

          The enforceability issue has primarily arisen with respect
     to settlement provisions calling for various types of
     consultation and first-round dispute resolution among the
     signatory parties.  The Commission has no authority over any
     signatory other than the licensee, and therefore cannot enforce
     those signatories'  compliance with such provisions.  Where we
     have discretion regarding these provisions, we will not include
     them in a license.  Where, as here, we are required to include
     such "off-license" arrangements in a license because they are
     mandatory conditions, we nonetheless continue to lack authority
     over non-licensee signatories; and because as a general matter we
     do not consider it appropriate to enforce a provision against one
     party when we have no authority to enforce it against the rest of
     the parties to whom it was also intended to apply, we do not
     expect to involve ourselves in such inter-party procedural
     arrangements.  To the extent the settling parties are only
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     concerned that the licensee be held to agreed-to interparty
     procedures, however, this result can be obtained by drafting the
     settlement with care to specifying licensee requirements that can
     be incorporated as license articles that are subject to
     Commission oversight.  Under this type of provision, the
     Commission typically will require the licensee to consult with
     specified entities before preparing the filing at issue; to allow
     a specified minimum number of days for the entities to comment
     and to make recommendations before the licensee submits the
     filing to the Commission; and to include with the filing
     documentation of the consultation and copies of the entities'
     comments on the draft filing. This common approach is used
     repeatedly, for instance, in the new Clark Fork Project
             24
     license.  

          We are sympathetic to the need of parties crafting a
     settlement to find appropriate fora -- such as state or federal
     court, mediation or arbitration -- for obtaining enforcement of

               23
                 90 FERC at p. 61,512.
               24
                 See, e.g., license Articles 433-437, 90 FERC at pp.
          61,526-27.
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     settlement terms that are beyond our jurisdiction.  However, as
     we have noted before, any difficulty, however understandable,
     parties may have in selecting or availing themselves of such
     alternative fora does not constitute a basis for finding added
                                                25
     enforcement jurisdiction at the Commission.  

          Interior avers (rehearing request at 4) that the
     Commission's refusal to enforce settlement terms governing the
     resolution of disputes among settlement signatories "is
     inconsistent with past Commission practice and its own policy of
     encouraging the use of alternative means of resolving disputes." 
     On the contrary, we do indeed encourage the use of alternative
     dispute resolution methods; we have long accepted settlements
     that call for problem-solving and first-round dispute resolution
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                                                    26
     to be conducted without Commission involvement.    The fact that
     we lack authority to enforce certain dispute resolution
     mechanisms that parties choose to include in settlements in no
     way undercuts our strong support of alternative dispute
     resolution.     

          With regard to the extent of our jurisdiction, Interior
     implies (rehearing request at 5) that the Commission's broad
     authority under the FPA and its policy of encouraging the
     settlement of complex licensing issues somehow give us authority
     to enforce settlement terms against parties other than licensees. 
     While we certainly do favor settlements and are committed to
     enforcing the terms of hydropower licenses, nothing in Part I of
     the FPA gives us enforcement authority over anyone other than our
     licensees.  Thus, while parties may choose to include in
     settlements obligations imposed on non-licensees, and those
     obligations may become part of a license (if included by a
     resource agency as a mandatory condition), those obligations will
     be enforceable only to the extent the parties provide for
                                                        27
     enforcement in an appropriate non-Commission forum.  

               25
                 Cf. City of Seattle, Washington, 75 FERC  61,319 at 
p.
          62,014. n. 6 (1996) ("The lack of a provision for private
          enforcement of the terms of an agreement can be remedied by 
the
          parties to the agreement, and is not a per se justification 
for
          including a settlement provision in the license. . .").
               26
                 See, e.g., Public Utility District No. 1 of Chelan 
County,
          Washington, 46 FERC 61,033 (1989); Public Utility District 
No. 1
          of Douglas County, Washington, 54 FERC 61,056 (1991).
               27
                 Thus, for example, the parties could agree, and make 
part
          of a mandatory condition, that Interior be responsible for
          managing wildlife habitat associated with a project.  Should
          Interior fail to do so, we could not require it to fulfill 
that
          obligation.
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          Interior also asks that we identify all license conditions
     that we lack authority to enforce.  We think the scope of our
     enforcement authority, as explained in this order, is clear and
     identifiable by the parties.  As a general guide, we note that,
     as discussed above, we cannot enforce requirements imposing
                                                     28
     obligations on parties other than our licensees.    In any event,
     whether or not we identify all such conditions will not change
     the nature of our authority, so the time to seek our opinion
     about such conditions is before a settlement agreement is filed
     or mandatory agency conditions are submitted.  We encourage
     parties to settlement negotiations to seek clarification from
     Commission staff with respect to particular draft settlement
     provisions over which they have any doubt.

          D.  Reservation of Authority

          Interior argues that we did not include in the license an
     adequate reservation of authority, also referred to as a reopener
     clause, for:  (1) any future prescription of fishways by the
     Secretary pursuant to Section 18 of the FPA, and (2) compliance
     with the Endangered Species Act (ESA).  Interior maintains that
     the Commission should include these reservations to give effect
     to the Settlement Agreement and to conform to the Commission's
     practice in comparable cases.  

          For fishways, Interior requests inclusion of language
     reserving the Commission's authority to provide for the future
     exercise of the Secretary's Section 18 authority.  We will amend
     the license to add Article 443, which incorporates our standard

               28
                 It is also possible that the FPA and our public 
interest
          responsibilities thereunder might preclude enforcement of
          mandatory conditions that impose a public safety concern 
(such as
          a requirement that a licensee undertake project construction 
that
          would pose a dam safety hazard); that on their face conflict 
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with
          the FPA or other law (see, e.g., Pacific Gas & Electric Co., 
69
          FERC  61,070 at pp. 61,308-09 (1994) (Commission did not 
include
          in license Section 4(e) condition requiring licensee to 
obtain
          special use authorization when such requirement was barred 
by the
          Energy Policy Act of 1992)); Consumers Power Co., 68 FERC 
          61,077 at p. 61,374 (1994) (Commission did not include in 
license
          mandatory condition by which state agency could require 
licensee
          to pay damages precluded by the FPA)); or that are totally
          unrelated to the project activities we regulate or the 
resources
          those activities affect (such as a requirement that the 
licensee
          fund the construction of a school auditorium), although the
          Commission has only rarely been presented with facts that
          required such determinations.
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     reservation of authority to reopen the license for the purpose of
                              29
     Section 18 prescriptions.  

          Interior also requests that we include a specific
     reservation of authority for compliance with the ESA.  Interior
     maintains that the settlement parties specifically provided for
                     30
     such a reopener,   and that the Commission has used such clauses
     in similar circumstances.   
                                                  31
          The new license includes, in Article 15,   the Commission's
     standard reservation of authority to reopen the license for the
     conservation and development of fish and wildlife resources. 
     This authority can be used to reopen the license to address ESA
     issues.  There is thus no need to include a specific reservation
                                   32
     of authority for ESA purposes.    As Interior notes, the



               29
                 The Commission routinely includes this article when 
the
          Secretary requests it. See Wisconsin Public Service Corp. v.
          FERC, 32 F.3d 1165 (7th Cir. 1994).
               30
                 The Settlement Agreement did not include a 
reservation of
          the Commission's authority to address ESA issues.  Rather, 
it
          stated the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service "may seek 
reopening of
          the new license as necessary to comply with the ESA and
          implementing regulations," and that the Commission "should
          reserve authority to reopen the license in such 
circumstances." 
          Settlement Agreement at  7.
               31
                 Ordering paragraph G states that the license is 
subject to
          the articles set forth in Form L-5 (published at 54 FPC 
1832-42
          (1975)), entitled "Terms and Conditions of License for
          Constructed Major Project Affecting Navigable Waters and 
Lands of
          the United States."  90 FERC at p. 61,521.  Article 15 
provides:

               The licensee shall, for the conservation and 
development of
               fish and wildlife resources, construct, maintain, and
               operate, or arrange for the construction, maintenance, 
and
               operation of such reasonable facilities, and comply 
with
               such reasonable modifications of the project structures 
and
               operation, as may be ordered by the Commission upon its 
own
               motion or upon the recommendation of the Secretary of 
the
               Interior or the fish and wildlife agency or agencies of 
any
               State in which the project or a part thereof is 
located,
               after notice and opportunity for a hearing.
               32
                 This is in contrast to the situation with FPA Section 
18,



          which, because of its mandatory nature, precludes us from
          undertaking the balancing of environmental, power, and other
          values pursuant to the comprehensive development standard of
          Section 10(a)(1) of the FPA that we would otherwise perform 
in
                                                        (continued...)
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     Commission has included specific ESA reopeners in some cases.  
     However, in doing so we have not suggested that a specific
     reopener was in any way required, or that our standard
     reservation of authority for fish and wildlife resources would
     not suffice to permit compliance with our obligations under the
     ESA.
     We will therefore continue to rely on our standard reopener for
                   34
     such purposes.  

          32
            (...continued)
          connection with our standard reopener authority.  See 
Montana
          Power Company, 62 FERC  61,166 at pp. 62,138-39 (1993); see 
also
          Consolidated Water Power Co., 62 FERC  61,122 at pp. 
61,815-16
          (1993), aff'd, Wisconsin Public Service Corp. v. FERC, 32 F.
3d
          1165 7th Cir. 1994).  The ESA requires us to ensure that our
          actions are not likely to jeopardize the continued existence 
of
          listed species or destroy or adversely modify their critical
          habitat, and any balancing that we may do must meet these
          statutory standards.
               33
                 Interior correctly observes that we have included 
specific
          ESA reopeners in some cases, citing Central Nebraska Public 
Power
          and Irrigation District, 84 FERC  61,079 at p. 61,352 (1998)
          (Article 426); and The Montana Power Company, Confederated 
Salish



          and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation, 85 FERC  
61,164
          at p. 61,658 (1998) (Article 80).  Central Nebraska involved 
a
          project-specific settlement agreement that was part of a
          comprehensive, basin-wide settlement of ESA issues following 
many
          years of controversy and litigation.  See 84 FERC  61077 
(1998). 
          As part of the settlement, the parties submitted proposed 
license
          articles, including a specific ESA reopener, which we 
included in
          the new license.  Because part of the controversy concerned 
the
          Commission's authority to reopen the license for ESA 
purposes (as
          Central's original license lacked the standard reopener for 
fish
          and wildlife resources), it is not surprising that the 
parties
          included a specific reservation of authority for ESA 
compliance
          as part of the settlement agreement.  In Montana Power, 
which
          involved a decision on a mitigation and management plan 
arising
          out of a settlement, we included at our own initiative a 
specific
          reservation of authority to require the licensee to take 
whatever
          action we might deem necessary as a result of our ongoing 
review
          of the effects of the project on bull trout, which was 
listed as
          a threatened species subsequent to our approval of the plan. 
          Although the standard reopener clearly could have been used, 
the
          specific reopener served to call attention to the fact that 
our
          approval of the plan was subject to modification to protect 
bull
          trout, if necessary.    
               34
                 In this proceeding, ESA consultation has been 
completed,
          the new license incorporates the results of that 
consultation,
                                                        (continued...)
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     The Commission orders:

          (A)   The requests for rehearing filed by the U.S.
     Departments of Agriculture, the U.S. Department of the Interior
     and the State of Montana, Department of Environmental Quality of
     the order issued February 23, 2000, in the above-captioned docket
     are granted to the extent discussed above and in the ordering
     paragraphs below, and in all other respects are denied. 

          (B)   Article 427 of the new license for the Clark Fork
     Project, issued February 23, 2000, is amended to read as follows:

          Article 427.  The Licensee shall fund and implement the
          Clark Fork Heritage Resource Program and the Clark Fork
          Heritage Resources Management Program, as agreed to in the
          Programmatic Agreement Among the Kootenai Tribe of Idaho,
          Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead
          Reservation, Coeur d'Alene Tribe, Kalispel Tribe, Federal
          Energy Regulatory Commission, Forest Service, Avista
          Corporation, Advisory Council on Historic Preservation,
          Idaho State Historic Preservation Office, and Montana State
          Historic Preservation Office (Appendix R of the Settlement
          Agreement). 

          34
            (...continued)
          and no new ESA issues have since arisen.

                Interior further argues that, pursuant to its ESA
          regulations, the Commission must request that formal 
consultation
          be reinitiated whenever the Commission has retained 
discretionary
          involvement or control over a license and certain future 
events,
          specified in the regulations, occur.  Specifically, Interior
          asserts that consultation must be reinitiated whenever the 
amount
          or extent of incidental taking is exceeded, new information
          reveals effects to listed species or critical habitat not
          previously considered, changes to the action would cause 



effects
          not considered in the biological opinion, or there are new
          species listed or critical habitat designated that may be
          affected.  See 50 CFR 406.16.   Although we agree that these
          circumstances would warrant investigation and consultation, 
and
          could lead to a proposed action for which formal 
consultation
          might be required (such as a license amendment or reopener
          proceeding), we disagree that automatic reinitiation of 
formal
          consultation would be required in all cases.  Formal 
consultation
          is required only if a federal agency takes an "action," and
          informal consultation may suffice if the agencies agree that 
the
          effects of the action are not likely to be adverse.  See 50
          CFR 402.13(a).  Therefore, there is nothing in the ESA
          regulations that would either require us to use a specific 
ESA
          reopener or preclude us from using our general reservation 
of
          authority to address ESA issues.
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          (C)   Article 438 of the new license for the Clark Fork
     Project, issued February 23, 2000, is amended to read as follows:

          Article 438.  Whenever a dispute arises under Paragraph 29
          of the Settlement Agreement that is resolved without
          referral to the Commission, the Licensee shall, within 30
          days, file with the Commission a report containing an
          explanation of the dispute and the nature of the resolution.
      
          Whenever a dispute arises under Paragraph 29 of the
          Settlement Agreement and no resolution is reached during the
          informal process, the Licensee shall, within 30 days of the
          Management Committee's decision as to whether a proposed
          solution is acceptable, inform the Commission as to whether
          the dispute will or will not be referred to the Commission
          for formal dispute resolution.  



          (D)   The license for the Clark Fork Project, issued
     February 23, 2000, is amended to add the following license
     article:

          Article 443.  Authority is reserved to the Commission to
          require the licensee to construct, operate, and maintain, or
          to provide for the construction, operation, and maintenance
          of, such fishways as may be prescribed by the Secretary of
          the Interior.   

     By the Commission.

     ( S E A L )

                                        David P. Boergers,
                                              Secretary.

                         




